Departmental Committee Meeting Minutes
Friday 10/28/16
9 am – 12:30 pm
Room 1158

Attendees: Chris Justice, Vivre Bell,  Kathleen Stewart, Grant McKenzie, Rubio Han, Giovanni Baiocchi, George Hurtt, Martha Geores, Julie Silva, Rachel Berndtson, Naijun Zhou, Tatiana Loboda, Laixiang Sun, Jack Ma, Ron Luna, Elle Lim, Jonathan Resop, Matt Hansen, Leila De Floriani, Louis Giglio, Ralph Dubayah, Kristen Bergery, Amanda Hall, Byron Marroquin, Steven Flanagan, Meredith Brown, Chenghuan Huang, Sergii Skakun, Janet Nackoney, Evan Ellicott, Andre Lima, Annette Spivy, Shunlin Liang (SKYPE)
Absent:  Klaus Hubacek (SESYNC), Eric Kasischke (IPA)

· Introductions of new faculty and staff – Justice 
· Recent developments and Chair’s update – Justice 
· Julie Silva’s FY17/18 Sabbatical was approved
· Christina Prell’s tenure move is at the Provost level and expected to be approved.

· College is placing a large emphasis on diversity hires and is providing new training to TT faculty search committees.
· Details are still forthcoming on the Provost Diversity hire initiative.

· Fair Labor Standards Act is being implemented – details to follow for impacted individuals. 

· We will be holding a Departmental Retreat toward the end of the Spring semester – please hold open the week of April 24th – 28th.

· The Town Hall meeting recommended in the Chair’s review was held and provided useful feedback.

· Anil Kommareddy has been tasked with reviving the monthly tech rep meetings.  It is critical that research groups send a representative to these meetings as this will be where tech staff will update groups on changes and discuss group tech needs.

· Faculty are reminded that the departmental committee schedule is circulated in advance of the semester and committee members mark their calendars.  When meetings are cancelled it is very difficult to reschedule.

· A-21 allocations should be spent in the year provided and do not roll over to the new fiscal year.

· Accept previous meeting minutes and approval of agenda  
Previous minutes approved.
· Associate Chair Issues – Dubayah
At the previous departmental committee, a straw vote showed faculty preferred teaching once a week.  This is problematic as it blocks two class periods.  We need to make sure that both TAs and undergraduates can take the courses they need.  It was suggested at the last meeting that grad courses be offered after 3 pm but if courses are offered after 5 pm, it becomes a security issue, particularly in winter.
We also need to balance available classroom space.  Campus has new tech classrooms.  Faculty are encouraged to look at the email circulated and let Byron know if they are interested in using one of the rooms.   201 was taught in one of these tech classrooms; the chairs swivel so students can face each other in discussion.  This adaptive learning format was enjoyed by the students.  Now is the time to get your courses in these classrooms.  Once the rooms are highly scheduled it will be difficult to get in.

If you are considering changing the format of your class, for example discussion sections, this could impact TA allocations and needs to be discussed first by the Teaching Teams.
Klaus is trying to facilitate having graduate students get a teaching opportunity.  Instructors need to determine how they will be used in the class.  The grad student will need someone to guide them.
Action Item:  Update on the graduate student teaching opportunities provided at the next departmental committee meeting - Hubacek

· Spring 2017 Commencement Planning – Bergery

Amanda Hall will become the department’s Commencement Coordinator.   Geographical Sciences has become large enough that the current multi-department commencement doesn’t fit in the Chapel.  There was discussion about our having our own separate commencement but Campus decided to keep the departments together but to move the commencement to the Clarice Smith Performing Arts Center on Saturday, May 20th at 3:30 pm.  It was noted that the department owns five PhD graduation gowns that students can borrow.
· Undergraduate Committee – Hurtt
Learning outcome assessments, TA assignments and undergraduate advising were discussed.   How to handle TA graduations, rollover assignments and training new TAs was discussed.  

Proposed motions for all three will be brought to the next departmental committee meeting. 
· Undergraduate Director Academic Issues – Luna
Our number of undergraduate majors have increased significantly with our internal number at 310.  GIS is still our largest major (153), however our GIS minor has dropped and sent from 93 to 63.  ENSP is stable.    We need to actively recruit students to replace graduating seniors.   Freshman Connections is a good source of new majors.  Faculty should recruit good students from their undergraduate classes for our undergraduate majors or our 5 year Masters.

The person in charge of Title 9 spoke at the Undergraduate Director’s meeting.  It is important for faculty to realize that if a student comes to you to discuss their academic performance and discloses sexual assault or violence, you have to interrupt them to tell them you have to report anything you are told and then you must report to CARE.

There is a BETA team that includes police, university personnel and psychologists. The team tracks patterns and racial threats and if you observe incidents beyond normal behavior, it should be reported to BETA and they will provide support.

The FIRE (First Year Innovation and Research Experience) program on campus is a good research learning experience for freshman students and is looking for proposals.  Kathleen’s Stewart’s proposal last year was considered very good and it was recommended that she reapply.  

· Graduate Committee  – Baiocchi
Possible outreach options were discussed including sending emails to other Departments to see if they have good students for our Grad program.  
The committee is discussing ways to increase teaching options – teaching short (one to two week) courses were suggested in order to be more flexible and aligned to graduate student interests. 
· Graduate Director Academic Issues – Sun
It is time to recruit new PhD students and faculty need to make a personal effort to recruit.  There should be seven positions available for new PhD students, four of them linked with a half TA/half fellowship.  Several current PhD students are applying for fellowships. If they are successful, this will free up additional slots. 
We need to decide what TOEFL level is acceptable for our foreign PhD students.  If their English level is below 90 they must undertake intensive English training.  We have had problems with TAs below 100 in terms of fluency.    It was noted that some of the top PhD students had scores below 90.  It was suggested that in such cases we should have two or three faculty members interview the student to get a better evaluation of their English fluency and expertise and if the student is truly outstanding set aside department money for the required English training.
· Research Director Issues – Hurtt
Provost is setting up a Task Force to revitalize the Council of the Environment and Hurtt has volunteered to be on the task force.  
Matt Hansen will be attending COP22.

JGCCC is growing with several GSFC scientists hiring staff through the Center.

The PTK policies have been approved by the Provost office – thanks to all who worked on them.

The Chair has set up a $10,000 annual fund to support research faculty for travel that cannot be direct charged to their existing grants. This will be administered by the Research Director. Research Faculty that would like to apply for this funding should contact Dr. Hurtt.
Action Item:  Details about criteria and applying to the Research Faculty Travel Fund to be circulated – Hurtt
The departmental website is being reviewed and a suggestion was made to put departmental centers and labs on the main page.  This turned into a discussion about the use of the term ‘research labs’ and whether it is appropriate as labs infer physical space. The Department allocates its space based on research staffing needs (which is reviewed annually), rather than assigning space to labs, which then belong to individuals or teams. 
· Research Faculty Committee – Giglio

Committee (Giglio, Nackoney and Hurtt) is working on the accomplishment template for the cover form to attach to the CV for merit review.  There is some mentoring inconsistency in how campus provide orientation to foreign visitors and employees regarding everyday life in the US.  J1 visitors get an orientation and H1b employees do not.   
· Faculty Specialist Committee – Barker
Nothing to report
· Diversity Task Force – Hansen
Feedback is needed from Provost on the diversity faculty hires and the diversity post docs.
· Computer Task Force – Hansen

A comp ops model for the departmental HPC is being developed by Anil Kommareddy and Vivre Bell.  It is important we develop a model that will allow for sustaining and renewing the HPC equipment, while making sure faculty get what they need. 
· MPS Advisory Committee Update – Stewart
The MPS GEOINT will soft launch by offering two courses in the Spring Semester to advanced special students through the MPS GIS program.  Students taking the courses would then apply to the MPS GEOINT program for the Fall 2017 semester and transfer the two courses. 

The MPS GIS is in discussions with NOAA regarding NOAA guaranteeing a certain sized cohort in exchange for a couple of classes being taught on site at NOAA.  The initial interest is in two of our courses needed for a marine cartography B certificate.  The long term plan is the students will continue on to complete the MPS GIS.

The MPS China cohort is expected to be 25 students minimum starting at UMD in Summer 2018 and we need to incorporate them into the department when they are here.

The MPS Advisory Committee is looking into the staffing needs with all programs up and running; MPS GIS, MPS GIS China, MPS GIS NOAA cohort and MPS GEOINT.

GIS Center Update – Stewart
Search for GIS Center Assistant Professor is progressing with a Nov. 15th best consideration date.

The CGIS will host its first workshop (two and a half days, 25 people) the end of November.

A tour and briefing for the National Geospatial Intelligence Agency is planned for early Spring.  Exact date is TBD.

We are planning a grand opening of the CGIS in late spring or the Fall.
